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MT. BLUE TV HOSTS CTAM’S SPRING 

MEETING 

 
 
    Following the introductions, JP Fortier gave the attendees an overview of the station. MT. Blue TV 

serves two towns with about 2,000 subscribers. They have a Telvue server and use Vimeo to provide 

VOD. Everything is shot in HD and downconverted for broadcast. They make good use of students 

who provide about six hours per day of support during the school year and more in the summer.  

 
   Ned Lightner followed with an update on the CTAM Archive Project. The goal is to both preserve 

and make available video of historical significance or interest. What will access stations or            

researchers 20 years from now want to find? The video can be an event that was shot last week or file 

footage from some time in the past.  

 
   Ned and Anne met with N.E. Historic Films who thought we were on the right track with this    

project. The video you submit could be raw video or perhaps an interesting full show. 

 

   The submission form is short and video can be sent via FTP or DVD ï see the flyer in this  

newsletter for more information. 

BELFAST TV HOSTS CTAM 

ANNUAL SUMMER MEETING 

 
 

   The great view of Belfast Bay from the meeting 

room made it hard to concentrate on the business at 

hand. It was made even more difficult with the      

dinner that ranged from mussels to strawberry    

shortcake. 

 
   We began with the drawing for the door prize ï a 

pair of Audio Technica ATH-M40 Headphones ï 

generously donated by Eric Nelson of Access A/V. 

Eric couldnôt make the meeting in person but  
promised to send them along to the winner ï                    

Bill Severance, our Webmaster! 
The view from the meeting room 

Search your Archivesé see page 3..  



   2012 is an important    

election year so we went 

around the room to see how 

stations handled election-

related requests for         

coverage. 

 

    SOUTH PORTLAND 

candidates receive a letter 

when they come to the City 

Clerkôs office to pull papers 

advising them of what they 

can do with SPC-TV.  South 

Portland TV will run ads 

sponsored by a local       

resident. The ads cannot ask 

for money and must list the 

Treasurer or other campaign 

official.  

 
   BELFAST covers local 

races only. They do inter-

views with the candidates 

but do not accept ads for 

broadcast. They provide live 

coverage from the Clerkôs 

office on election night 

showing the results.  

 
   NORWAY provides    

coverage of the candidate 

debates. 

 
   MT. BLUE broadcasts 

debates hosted by a local 

newspaper 

 
   GREENE covers          

Candidates Night for local 

and state candidates. They 

do not accept outside spots 

for broadcast. 

are. 

 

WEB PAGE 

 

   Bill Severance is increas-

ing the number of people 

who can make changes to 

the website. The new web-

site will be able to handle 

any type of content.  There 

is a constant need for fresh 

content and images to keep 

the page dynamic. There are 

   Only 38 access stations are 

members of CTAM. Thatôs 

less than half of the stations 

in the state. Who is missing?  

If youôre a member please 

renew your membership ï it 

ran out at the end of June.   

If you know of a station that 

is NOT a member, start your 

own personal marketing 

campaign to convince them 

to join. The more members 

we have, the stronger we 

unused discussion forums on 

the site and the new site will 

allow for community      

exchanges.  

ELECTION ROUNDTABLE 

WHO IS MISSING?   

BUILDING SUPPORT 

air. Prepare a printout of 

all of your programming 

for a week or a month. 

Get the word out about 

the great variety of pro-

grams you have on your 

station. Send copies to 

your town council and 

include the information in 

your outreach efforts. 

Also, CTAM cannot col-

lect or keep up to date 

every email address or 

every access user so we 

encourage local stations to 

do their part. Create a 

ñFriends and Producers    

e-mail Listò that you can 

easily forward relevant 

CTAM  info to. Staying 

connected to your access 

community is a very big 

part of any access center 

success story. 

 

                                   

   Tony Vigue talked 

about how to build public 

ï and governmental ï 

support for your station. 

What do you put on the 

air every day, every week, 

every month? Think of all 

the shows that you air. 

How diverse are they? 

Those of you who do pro-

gramming on a day-to-day 

basis may lose sight of 

how much you put on the 
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MMA CONVENTION 

Oct. 3rd and 4th 
 

   While CTAM has not     

participated in the event for 

a few years we will          

participate in a panel        

discussion with Attorney 

Pat Scully on Franchising 

this Fall. 



    

We know many community 

stations have videos that    

capture the local culture 

and character of  the life 

and times of their commu-

nity.  The goal of the 

CTAM Archive Project is 

to preserve these local   

histories and make them 

easily available to all. In 

considering video qualifica-

tions ask  yourself if your 

video submission will be of 

interest to people twenty 

years from now. Some ex-

amples include a local 

event, oral history, town 

news, documentary and    

historical lectures. 
   In short, we are looking 

for anything reflecting the 

unique historic aspects of 

our communities. 

 
   We have a simple system 

to contribute to the project. 

First please contact us at: 

ctamarchive@gmail.com. 

We will send you a submis-

sion form which you can 

fill in and send or download 

from http://ctamaine.org/

News/tabid/96/Default.aspx 

and  submit electronically 

with your video. Complete a 

project submission form for 

each video. Videos may be 

sent to us via snail mail in the 

form of a DVD to: Archive 

Project, 93 Main St. Suite 3, 

Belfast Maine, 04915. 

 

 * OR * 

 

You may also send us your   

videos via FTP. We need the 

videos in .mpg format. If you 

need to convert your files 

to .mpg there are several      

software programs available.  

We purchased "AVS video    

converter" for about $60 a 

few years ago and it has 

worked great. ñMpeg Stream-

clipò (free) also works well. 

Belfast also has "free studio 

manager" recommended as a 

free program. Once you have      

converted your files to .mpg, 

you will need a file transfer   

application such as Filezilla 

to send your files to us.  

There are a few "secret  

 

 
OUR STATION IS A 

PROUD MEMBER OF 

THE COMMUNITY 

TELEVISION            

ASSOCIATION OF 

MAINE 

 

 
Did you notice the new 

LOGO? 
How about              

incorporating it into 

your website: 

 

 

 

 

Wanted:  Your Video Submissions 

New Logo  
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   codes" you will need to 

know in order to send the 

videos to  our ftp site: 

 

Host: bctv.myftp.org    

Username: bctvftp 

Password: bctvftp    

Port: (leave blank) 
 
   Please alert me via email: 

ctamarchive@gmail.com so 

I will know to look for your 

submission. If you need any 

help, have questions, or 

want more information, 

please don't hesitate to con-

tact me. I look forward to 

watching your submissions. 

 

  Anne Allee 

  Archivist 

mailto:ctamarchive@gmail.com
http://ctamaine.org/News/tabid/96/Default.aspx
http://ctamaine.org/News/tabid/96/Default.aspx


 

ADVERTISING RATES 

 
   CTAM has set advertising rates for both 

the newsletter and the website. These are 

annual rates which include three newslet-

ters AND the web page. 

 

 Business Card  $120 

 ¼ Page  $190 

 ½ Page  $360 

 Full Page  $640 

 

 
   You all deal with various vendors for 

services. Reach out to them to let them 

know they can advertise in the newsletter 

and website and help support the work of 

CTAM.  

 

Weõre On The Web! 

www.ctamaine.org 

 
       MEMBERSHIPS EXPIRED  

            ON JUNE 30 

HAVE YOU RENEWED YOURS? 

 

       2012 MEETINGS 
 
October 30 – PORTLAND’s CTN on 

516 Congress St. 

 
   CTAM is your organization. One way to 

show your support is to attend the   

meetings. Theyõre a great way to keep in 

touch with fellow members and to keep 

up with the latest in technology, trends or 

policies that will help you run your station 

better. 

ACM NE Award  

   The next order of business was an award 

from the ACM Northeast region honoring 

Nichols and his work developing and   

operating PegMedia. Bob thanked all of 

the stations that continue to upload and 

download programming. There are about 

1,000 stations that regularly contribute or 

take programming from the site and hun-

dreds of thousands of downloads have  

already been made. 

 
   Bob isnôt resting on his laurels either. 

Future improvements may include        

auto-notification sent to a station when 

there is a new program of something they 

have downloaded in the past. Another   

update being considered is a Google Map 

showing the location of stations that 

download a program.   

 

 ARCHIVE PROJECT 
 

   The archive project is getting some    

submissions ï but not nearly the number 

that had been anticipated. They have    

received about 25 programs for the archive 

 

 

 

but they need more ï MUCH MORE. 

Video can be historically significant or just 

memorable ï something that should be 

preserved and available to others. 

 

   In our discussion about the project last 

year we agreed that this was a worthwhile 

project to revive. The Archive Project is up 

and running and it will only succeed with 

your contributions. 

 

 

 NORTHEAST REGION  

 

   Sally reported there will be a NE Region 

mini-conference on Veteranôs Day      

weekend in Plymouth, MA.  The ACM 

annual meeting is in Chicago this year. 

Bob Nichols 

accepts ACM 

NE Award 
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       Capitol View  

 

“Cap” Act Update 

 
Congressman Mike 

Michaud to Co-sponsor 

HR 1746, 

The Community Access 

Preservation Act 

 
   June 8, 2012 ï CTAM  

announced today that U.S. 

Representative Mike 

Michaud (ME-02) has 

agreed to co-sponsor 

HR1746, the ñCAPò act.  

ñThis legislation will      

provide a way to preserve 

Maineôs public access    

channels,ò said 

Michaud.  ñLocal channels 

play a critical role in        

connecting communities 

with their local government, 

and I support this legislative 

effort to keep their doors 

open.ò  

 
Congressman Michaud joins 

his colleague, U.S.         

Representative Chellie    

Pingree (ME-01) who is 

already a  co-sponsor.  

 
   There are over 2,000 PEG 

studios/operations and an 

estimated 5,000 PEG    

channels in America.  In a 

day of media              

consolidation, these local, 

noncommercial access 

channels bring unique 

voices, perspectives, and 

programming to       

communities. They       

connect residents with 

their local government in 

much the sa me way         

C-SPAN connects our    

constituents to activities in 

Congress. Local school   

districts operate PEG    

channels to feature school 

board meetings and forums, 

homework helpers,       

interviews, lectures and 

sporting events not     

otherwise broadcast on 

television. NASA and the 

Department of Defense 

produce programs viewable 

on PEG channels.  And    

according to a survey    

conducted by the Alliance 

for Community Television, 

religious shows represent 

20-40 percent  of local   

access programming. 

 
   PEG channels receive 

no federal funding.                     

Historically, the number 

of channels and funding    

dedicated to PEG was   

negotiated as part of lo-

cal cable franchise agree-

ments between the cable 

company and the local 

community. The result 

was that each community 

determined how much it 

wanted  to invest in its 

own programming.   

 
   The Community Access 

Preservation (CAP) Act 

would address the      

immediate issues facing 

PEG channels by: 

 

Allowing PEG fees to 

be used for any PEG-

related purpose; 

 

Preventing cable      

operators from 

charging for the 

transmission of the 

channels; 

 

Requiring the FCC to 

study the effect state 

video franchise laws 

have had on PEG 

channels 

 

Requiring operators 

to provide the support  

required under state 

laws, or the support  

historically provided 

for PEG, or up to 2% of 

gross revenue, which-

ever is greater. 

 
   The Community Access 

Preservation (CAP) Act 

does not assume a "one 

size fits all" PEG structure, 

instead leaving the deci-

sion to negotiate for PEG 

channels to each local 

community. 

 

   CTAM is a networking 

organization for the 72 Pub-

lic, Educational and Govern-

mental Access channels that 

serve the people of Maine 

on their local cable televi-

sion system and the internet. 

 

 
 

òThis legislation will 

provide a way to 

preserve Maineõs 

public access    

channels,ó said 

Michaud.  òLocal 

channels play a 

critical role in     

connecting       

communities with 

their local           

government, and I 

support this legisla-

tive effort to keep 

their doors open.ó  

 

 -Congressman Michaud 
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Website Update 

   Bill Severance continues to work on the website. He  

moved the site to a new host this spring and it is  

running much more reliably. Other upgrades will  

allow for increased social networking functions with  

Facebook-like features. There will also be a Q&A  

module. 

 

   The biggest problem is the continuing lack of fresh  

content. There was an extended discussion about what  

the site is, what it could be and what it realistically can be. 

 

   To keep the site fresh we need new content on a daily basis. This could be short              

announcements about new projects or shows, video clips or Blogs. If the site looks like a 

modern, active website it will attract CTAM members and others (who may want to become 

CTAM members).  However, users need a reason to go to the site on a regular basis. It needs 

to provide them something they canôt get anywhere else. 

 

   Should there be ongoing discussions about public policy? About equipment questions or 

problems? What resources should be on the site beyond the list of stations? Copyright        

information? Franchise guidelines? 

 

   There was a suggestion that one CTAM member station be highlighted each month.        

Another idea was to offer stations their own page on the CTAM site.  

  

   Several people thought they would go to the site if there were a way for them to be notified 

when a topic of interest to them was posted.  Others felt that the site provided enough        

information as it is and there was no need for another website they had to deal with. Others 

wondered how ï and who ï would be available to provide daily content to the CTAM website 

when individual station websites struggle to update their own content. 

 

   Without someone ï or some group of people ï to work on the site on a regular basis it will 

be difficult for us to make it both active and attractive.  In the end it was agreed that Mike 

Stephanak of Greene TV would do some work on the site and report back to the group at the 

fall meeting. 

 

The meeting concluded with the adoption of the budget for 2012-2013. 



Page 7 

Unsung Hero: Tony Vigue, Community TV go -to guy 

      

     Reprint courtesy: David Treadwell / Forcaster 

     Photo: Natalie Conn / For The Forecaster    

     SOUTH PORTLAND ð ñFor more than a decade, Tony Vigue has been the go-to person  

     when people in Maine need advice about starting  a public access station. He is unfailingly 

     helpful and devotes a lot of his own time to answering questions and providing technical  

     expertise.ò       

   That's how Shoshana Hoose, former manager of TV3, Portlandôs educational station, describes Tony Vigue, manager of South Portland 

Community Television.   Life began for Vigue on a prison farm in South Warren. His dad was a prison guard and Vigue and his six siblings 

enjoyed hanging out with the prisoners who worked on the farm.  ñIt was a great place to grow up in the late '40s and early '50s,ò Vigue re-

called, ñexploring the hills and fields and ponds. And the prisoners were always nice to us.ò  After high school, Vigue attended St. Petersburg 

Junior College in Florida. ñMy aunt, a retired World War II Army nurse, lived in St. Petersburg,ò he said, ñand she put me through college.ò  

Vigue majored in radio and television production because he had always been interested in  hi-fi. ñWhen I was in high school," he said, "I 

built a hi-fi system for my parents.ò 

   Vigue then spent three years in the U.S. Army Signal Corps, including time in Bangkok, Thailand; six years with AutEx,  a stock trading 

information network, in Massachusetts; and 13 years as a project manager at Data General Corp. in Westbrook. He then served as a  partner 

at Creative Engineering in South Portland, a firm specializing in the design and manufacture of custom video equipment consoles and       

cabinetry. In 1995, Vigue became manager of South Portland  Community Television.  With only one other employee to assist him, he has 

many responsibilities: managing overall  operations and  programming for a station that operates 24/7; dealing with equipment specification, 

facility design, installation and repair of all studio and control-room equipment; and, most important, handling franchise fee negotiations, 

because the stationôs funding comes from franchise fees received from cable TV. 

   Some people arenôt aware of the extraordinary diversity of community television offerings. In addition to broadcasting various municipal 

and school meetings, SPC-TV airs a full range of educational and entertainment fare, some put on by local citizens, some obtained from 

across the U.S. and around the world.  In a recent week, for example, SPC-TV aired more than 100 shows with titles ranging from the local 

("Cancer Community Center Open House," "South Portland Fire Department History" and "Kites at Bug Light Park") to the far afield 

("Birding in Ecuador," "Jamaica Inn" and "Planet Earth, Our Response").  Vigue takes special pride in community televisionôs public access 

mission. ñWe provide a forum for free expression for South Portland residents,ò he said. "People can send a letter to the editor without the 

editor. And we enable people who canôt get out to see whatôs going on in their community.ò 

   Vigue doesnôt restrict his efforts on behalf of community television to SPC-TV. Heôs been a prime mover in the establishment of cable 

television in more than 70 other Maine communities; heôs been a member of the Community Television Association of Maine for more than 

20 years, and served as president of its board for five years.  In addition to several awards (including the ñTonyò award from the Community 

Television Association for his long service), Vigue has received countless thank-you letters from citizens and organizations for whom SPC-

TV has provided a forum.    

   He is also a devoted family man. ñLinda, my wife of 44 years, and I are fortunate to have our daughter Lianne, her husband Jessie and our 

granddaughter, Karlie, share our circa-1800 farm in Standish," he said. "Lianne works at UNUM, Jessie at Dock & Door Handling Systems 

and my granddaughter works at being a 5-year-old. My son John lives nearby and is a rigger at the Portsmouth Naval Shipyard working on 

submarines.ò 

   Vigue is a citizen's citizen. The man behind the scenes in South Portland and all around the state, ensuring free and open access to news and 

information, 24/7. 
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